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CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
SPECIAL MEETING
JANUARY 8, 2020

PRESENT:					ABSENT:
Allen Klippel, Chairman		 	Ron Evens
Jim O’Donnell, Vice Chairman	
Wanda Drewel, Secretary/Treasurer
James Diel
Madt Mallinckrodt
David Eagleton
Jim Adkins
Greg Frick

Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Planning and Zoning Commission convened on Wednesday, January 8, 2020, in the City Hall Council Chambers at 139 South Kirkwood Road.  City Attorney John Hessel, City Planner Jonathan Raiche, and Administrative Assistant Patti Dodel also attended the meeting.  

1.	Chairman Klippel called this special meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and informed the audience of the Speaker Cards and procedures for making comments.   Chairman Klippel announced that Commissioner Evens was absent and his absence was excused.   

2.	ZONING, SUBDIVISON, AND SIGN CODES REWRITE UPDATE 

City Planner Raiche stated the Steering Committee, consisting of three Planning and Zoning Commissioners and three Council members, met with the consultant team, consisting of Development Strategies of St. Louis and Compass Point Planning from Ohio, to review and update the Zoning, Subdivision, and Sign Codes.  

Justin Carney, of Development Strategies, stated the Committee has been reviewing the Codes and architectural standards for the last nine months.  One of the goals was to re-align the codes with recently-adopted plans (EnVision Kirkwood 2035 comprehensive plan, Downtown Kirkwood Master Plan, and Kirkwood Pedestrian and Bicycle Plan).  The Committee met with Stakeholder Groups (Architectural Review Board, Board of Adjustment, Landmarks Commission, Downtown business owners, Chamber of Commerce, and Home Builders Association).  Setbacks, building height in the B-2 Zoning District, floor area ratio (FAR), and lot coverage were the main issues discussed by the Committee. Side yard setbacks for lots smaller than the width required and for encroachments (fireplaces, air conditioners, etc.) were modified.  Instead of legal, non-conforming lots in the R-4 and R-5 Zoning Districts having a five-foot side setback, the setback is a sliding scale of 13% of the width of the lot. Ground level encroachments could not be within the five-foot setback.  Side yard setbacks for building additions on existing houses on legal, non-conforming lots in the R-3 District were also modified to a sliding scale of 12% of the width of the lot.  Building height in the B-2 Zoning District is determined by being on either a Phase 1 or Phase 2 street.  Maximum height would be based on feet rather than stories and is proposed as 40’ (Phase 1) and 50’ (Phase 2) for single-use buildings or 55’ (Phase 1) and 65’ (Phase 2) for mixed-use buildings. 

The feedback received from residents indicates that the homes being built are too large for the lot, larger than the adjacent houses, and too large for the neighborhood.  The manner in which FAR is calculated is being revised to include 100% of the attached garage square footage (instead of 50%), and 100% of each story is counted, including half stories.  If the ceiling height is above 15 feet, it would be counted as another floor.  The 300 square foot lot coverage exemption for front porches is being reduced to 200 square feet.

Architectural review of single-family homes would continue to be a non-binding recommendation.  The design guidelines were clarified and updated.  The review criteria for preferred and discouraged of commercial buildings was expanded and all commercial architectural review is proposed to be a binding decision.  

A table was created listing permitted and special uses for each district.  In addition, a new classification was introduced, “Permitted with Standards”.  Revisions were made to the number of units allowed in a multi-family development in the downtown area and the maximum number of units per floor was eliminated.

A new multi-family zoning district was created, R-MM, to accommodate smaller multi-family buildings known as the missing middle.  This new district would allow row houses, duplexes, etc. of six units or less. Property owners would need to request a rezoning to this new district as no properties are proactively being rezoned with the code review project.

Criteria for short-term rentals was added – a Special Use Permit is required and the residence must be owner occupied.  Some of the restrictions include a limit on the number of bedrooms and required off-street parking.  

Additional restrictions on accessory structures were added, with an increase in the setback for structures with a wall more than 25 feet long or a structure height above 15 feet.  

Criteria for Accessory Dwelling Units (ADU) was added.  Existing structures not meeting the criteria could not be occupied as an ADU.  

Revisions were made to the landscaping, parking, access, and mobility requirements.  

The Sign Code was amended to conform to a recent Supreme Court Case (Reed vs. Town of Gilbert).  The size and location of a sign is considered and not the content. Provisions were made for larger campuses (Kirkwood High School, for example).  

The Subdivision Code was revised to include a staff procedure for a lot split if the subdivision meets specified criteria.  Minor technical changes were made to the subdivision design standards.  The Board of Adjustment Composition, Rules, and Powers, etc. was moved from the Zoning Code to Chapter 2 of the General Code of Ordinances. 

Revisions were made to the Telecommunications chapter to conform to newer provisions of the State Statute.  

A General Provision was included to address applications that are pending before a Board, Commission, or City Council.  

Chairman Klippel asked the Commissioners if they had any comments or questions.  Commission Adkins requested clarification of “alternative equivalency”.  City Planner Raiche responded that it provides flexibility by allowing an equivalent design that serves the same purpose as the code requirement. As an example, a sculpture that would provide screening in lieu of a fence.  Commissioner Adkins inquired about the reasoning to distinguish between new construction and additions for side yard setback requirements for non-conforming lots in the R-3 Zoning District.  City Planner Raiche responded that the Committee felt that allowing 20% of the lot width (or 12 feet) for new construction and 12% (or 8 feet) for additions would encourage owners to re-use the existing structure.  

Commissioner Eagleton asked why the Code was requiring Sidewalks, Trails, and Bike Paths to be constructed of an impervious surface.  City Planner Raiche responded that is the current standard in the Code and that he believes there are still engineering design concerns with impervious surfaces related to ADA compliance.  Commissioner Eagleton expressed concern that the City Council could waive the requirement for Bicycle Racks.  City Planner Raiche responded that is the current standard and would only apply on a case-by-case basis if there were existing site constraints, proximity to existing bicycle parking, and the nature of the proposed building or use.

Commissioner Diel asked the reasoning for changing the side yard setbacks and Floor Area Ratio.  Justin Carney responded that City received feedback about infill houses being large houses on small lots and the impact on neighbors and neighborhoods.    City Planner Raiche added that the setbacks for non-conforming lots in the R-3, R-4, and R-5 Zoning Districts affect the adjacent houses.  Currently a new home being constructed in the R-4 Zoning District requires an 8-foot side setback on a lot 60 feet wide or greater, but a 59-foot wide lot allows a 5-foot side setback.  The proposed Code would have a sliding scale from 8 feet to 5 feet.

Commissioner O’Donnell stated that a home builder might purchase two adjacent lots and build one house that would be larger and more expensive than either one of the houses on an individual lot.  City Planner Raiche responded that the house would still have to comply with setbacks, FAR, and lot coverage.    Commissioner O’Donnell asked if it was common for architectural review to have binding authority for non-residential developments.  City Planner Raiche commented that it was common in this region for commercial construction.  Single family review would remain advisory.  City Attorney Hessel added that applicants who are aggrieved by any binding decision have the right to appeal to St. Louis County Circuit Court.  City Attorney Hessel also raised the fact that there are needed revisions to the proposed language to ensure due process is given for the newly proposed binding decisions of the ARB and that he would work with Staff to address this issue.

Commissioners Drewel and Mallinckrodt thanked the Steering Committee and staff for their time and effort.  Commissioner Frick did not have any comments.

Chairman Klippel asked if any Speaker Cards were completed and turned in, and the following were called to the podium for their comments:

Rob Griffith, 410 Central Place, is opposed to the lot coverage exemption for unenclosed front porches being reduced from 300 square feet to 200.  He, along with other contractors, was involved in meetings in 2007 with the City and residents regarding Code amendments and believes the City has lost the spirit of those changes.  He believes the City shouldn’t change the Zoning Code until the recently-adopted storm water provisions have been given time to take effect.  

David Molner, 944 Lanyard, said that driving down Kirkwood streets you see one-story, 1-1/2-story, and two-story houses.  The concern is that the porches will decrease and 1-1/2-story houses will become two-story houses. The options will be limited for the owners of the 50-foot wide lots.  The downtown area is already congested at night and will worsen if the density is increased.   He believes residents are more concerned about the construction phase of a new house and not about the new house itself. Concerned that there are 27,000 residents in Kirkwood and the 500 who responded to the survey are what’s driving this proposed change.  

Chris Fischer, 695 Trade Center Blvd, is a third generation homebuilder. He believes contractors shouldn’t be penalized for using the existing space under the trusses as liveable space.  Longer driveways required for detached garages will create more impervious area and hardship for the elderly. 

Mike Lewis, 204 Peeke Avenue, stated there was a failed vote a few years ago to require 100% of the floor area of a garage to count towards the FAR.  He wants to know how this will impact a 50- or 60-foot wide lot.  Does lowering the porch exemption allow a house to have a porch across the front of a house.  He also wanted to know if egress windows would be allowed in the side setback.  

Nick Schellert, 439 Lee Avenue, has lived in three different homes in the area.  His current house is on a 50-foot wide lot with a front-entry garage.  He is opposed to the changes for FAR and side setbacks.  The change would limit his ability to remodel, care for an aging parent, or age in place. 

Diana Miller, 429 North Clay Avenue, thought she would be opposed to the B2 height limits but believes it is a good compromise.  She believes that the City should not limit short-term rentals to just one per block and shouldn’t lower the parking rates required for commercial uses because the current parking requirement doesn’t meet the demand.  

Amie Riggs - 655 Cranbrook, resident, business owner, and HBA member – referenced the letter submitted this morning by the HBA.  She is asking for more time to submit case studies on how this affects remodeling.  Wanted clarification on window wells in side setbacks. 

Leo DuBois, 423 New York Street, agrees with the contractors and that the City needs to slow down.  He is opposed to the FAR and lot changes.  

Jared Keplinger, 511 South Geyer Road, moved into Kirkwood in 2016 and salvaged a home built in the 1860’s.  Based on the proposed code, he would not be able to build an attached garage onto his house or a detached garage.  This would be an undue burden to homeowners wanting to remodel.

Laurie Smith, Agape Construction, wanted to know the definition of a non-conforming house and isn’t clear about the front setback requirement.  Concern about the way FAR would be structured, might prohibit homeowners from remodeling.

Josh Peterman, 827 Culloden, is concerned proposed changes will effectively halt new residential development.    He understands the intent of the survey but fears some of the changes go too far.  The majority of the lots are non-conforming (50 feet wide).  Most homebuyers want an attached garage; and if you force people to build a detached garage, the driveway will be lengthened which adds to the impervious area and eliminates green space.  

Ellen Morrow, 301 Altus Place, wants the Commission to think about what they want Kirkwood to be.  Do we only want to attract young affluent households? 

Michael Mahn, 612 Clemens Court and owner of Mahn Custom Homes, stated he was in meetings several years ago with former Public Works Director Ken Yost and when they came out of those meetings, it was a 50- to 100-year plan.  First-time homebuyers are spending $600,000 to $700,000 and they want a 2,100 to 2,500 square foot house.  He asked if a replacement air conditioner must be relocated to the back of the house if it encroaches into the side yard.  

Monte Herring, 307 Central Place, stated he purchased his house 23 years ago.  He remodeled his home and built a two-car detached garage.  His home has one and a half bathes.  He had always planned to add another bathroom; however, under the proposed regulations, he would be unable to do so.  He has a lot under contract but is considering to not close on it because of concerns that he might not be able to build.  He believes the proposed revisions are “mathematical rules” and not considering designs.  He said they will find loopholes and more revisions will be created, resulting in developers finding more loopholes.  The proposed rules will affect the smaller lots.

John Vella, purchased 324 North Taylor Avenue about five years ago, believes the community is very attractive to retiring baby boomers.  He has friends who moved here because of what Kirkwood offers.  He commends all the work that has been done but not sure if the long-term economic impact is being considered.

John Shea, 13284 Wintergreen Estates, stated he was born and raised in Kirkwood and is a remodeler.  He believes the proposed changes are going too far.  The City shouldn’t be making it more difficult for homeowners to remodel. Egress windows and air conditioners should be on the side and not the rear of the house.  Taller buildings in the downtown area shouldn’t be located adjacent to single-family homes. 

Lynn Andel, 868 Lindeman, is on the Kirkwood Landmarks Commission and a real estate agent.  There are some relevant points made by the builders and remodelers that she hadn’t considered.  How do we keep progress going and preserve what we have.  Kirkwood needs a diverse community.  People want to live in a historic district but in a new house.  She sees value in the setback issue, the space between houses means something.

C.J. Franklin, 913 West Rose Hill Avenue, stated she moved here 13 years ago.  She chose Kirkwood for its walkability and the size of the house.  There’s been a tremendous amount of construction in her neighborhood.  She believes the new houses are too close together and that developers clear-cut the lots and sometimes the lots remain vacant for months.  Kirkwood is losing the “wood” in Kirkwood.  Builders build the same house over and over again.  

Chairman Klippel thanked everyone for their comments and asked the Commission if any members had any additional comments.  There being none, Commissioner Drewel made a motion to approve the re-write of the Zoning, Subdivision, and Sign Codes as contained in the Final Draft dated December 18, 2019, as amended by City Staff memo dated January 3, 2020.  Seconded by Commissioner Mallinckrodt.

Commissioner Frick came to the meeting thinking the Commission should make a recommendation tonight; however, now he believes the Commission should take a pause.  There have been nine months worth of meetings with the building community having the opportunity to submit comments like all stakeholders.  Commissioner Frick recommended that the builders come to any future meetings with facts.  Commissioner Frick also stated that he believes architects and builders would adapt to the proposed revisions.  

Commissioners Mallinckrodt and Drewel did not have any comments.  Commissioner O’Donnell state he is reluctant to move forward tonight.  Commissioners Diel and Eagleton believe the draft codes should be tabled. Commissioner Adkins wants to see how the revisions will impact the properties.  

Chairman Klippel called for a vote on the motion.  Commissioner Frick made a motion to table to allow time for the Steering Committee to reconvene.  City Attorney Hessel advised that continuing the item to a certain date is recommended as opposed to tabling the item.  Commissioner Frick made a motion to continue to February 29, 2020.  Commissioner Diel seconded the motion.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]City Planner Raiche suggested a special meeting be held due to the large number of items on the January 15 agenda.  The goal of the project was always to have this item at the City Council for their consideration before elections to avoid further setbacks from potential City Council turn-over.  Commissioner Frick stated the revisions will impact Kirkwood for a number of years and that new Council members will have to be educated on how FAR and setbacks affect new houses and renovations/additions.  Commissioner Frick amended his motion to continue to January 29, 2020, with a special meeting scheduled for January 29 at 6 p.m.; and Commissioner Diel seconded the motion.  The motion passed seven to one with Commissioner Mallinckrodt opposed and Commissioner Evens was absent.


There being no further business, motion was made by Commissioner Diel and seconded by Commissioner Drewel to adjourn at 9:50 p.m. The next regular meeting will be held on January 15, 2020, at 7 p.m. in the Council Chambers at Kirkwood City Hall. 	


						____________________________________
						Allen Klippel, Chair
	

						____________________________________
						Wanda Drewel, Secretary/Treasurer




Upon request, these minutes can be made available within three working days in an alternate format, such as CD, by calling 314-822-5822.  Minutes can also be downloaded from the City’s website at www.kirkwoodmo.org, then click on City Clerk, Boards & Commissions, Planning & Zoning Commission.
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